# TRADING AWAY OUR CLIMATE

How Corporations Use Trade and Investment
Agreements to Undermine Action on Climate Change



## Acknowledgements

This paper was authored by Ilana Solomon, Solomon Strategies LLC in collaboration with Iliana Paul of the Sierra Club. For more information, contact Iliana Paul at iliana.paul@sierraclub.org.

We would like to thank the following individuals for their invaluable feedback and insights: CeCe Grant, Sierra Club; Stuart Trew, Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives; Helionor De Anzizu, Center for International Environmental Law; Lisa Sachs, Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment; Mattea Mrkusic, Evergreen Action; Lukas Schaugg, International Institute for Sustainable Development; Melinda St. Louis and Iza Camarillo, Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch; Lori Wallach and Daniel Rangel, Rethink Trade at American Economic Liberties Project; Arthur Stamoulis, Trade Justice Education Fund; and Lea Di Salvatore, University of Nottingham.

Additional thanks to Ada Recinos and Thea Stutsman of the Sierra Club for editing and design.

## Acronyms

BIT Bilateral Investment Treaty

CCSI Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment

FTA Free Trade Agreements

GHG Greenhouse Gas

IEA International Energy Agency

IISD International Institute for Sustainable Development

ISDS Investor-State Dispute Settlement

LNG Liquefied Natural Gas

NAFTA North American Free Trade Agreement

USMCA U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement
USTR United States Trade Representative

WTO World Trade Organization

## Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
I. Introduction	5
II. Investor-State Dispute Settlement: Extreme Rights for Corporate Polluters	10
III. How Fossil Fuel Giants have Used ISDS to Attack Climate Policies	11
BOX 1: Protecting Climate Policy with a Climate Peace Clause	17
BOX 2: The Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity	18
IV. Recommendations	19
V. Conclusion	20
End Notes	21

## **Executive Summary**

In 2023, global ocean heat content rose to a record high, Antarctic sea ice coverage dropped to a record low, and global temperatures reached approximately 1.4 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial levels—dangerously close to the threshold that scientists state risks irreversible loss of some ecosystems and catastrophic consequences for vulnerable people and societies.

Governments across the globe, with the United States and other developed countries taking the lead, must quickly take the bold steps needed to dramatically reduce emissions in line with the global goal of limiting warming to well below 2°C and preferably 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels.

Whether the global community meets that goal hinges largely on one question: are governments willing to put in place the policies needed to stop the expansion of fossil fuels, which account for over 75% of greenhouse gas emissions and nearly 90% of all carbon dioxide emissions?

Tragically, in a moment when governments need all tools in the toolbox to limit the use of fossil fuels and slash greenhouse gas emissions, outdated trade and investment deals written under the advisement of fossil fuel corporations are threatening a just clean energy transition—and therefore threatening the prospects of averting the most catastrophic impacts of climate change.

Free trade agreements (FTAs) with investment chapters and bilateral investment treaties (BITs) provide the fossil fuel industry, among other industries, with broad protections for their investments—including the right to bypass domestic courts and sue governments in an ad hoc arbitration tribunal over laws and policies that companies allege reduce their profits or alter their stable regulatory environment. In this system, called the investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) system, tribunals composed of three arbitrators can order a government to pay the claimant (often corporations, but at times wealthy individuals) the expected future profits it might have earned without the new policy. Often, this amounts to billions of dollars. ISDS, therefore, indemnifies fossil fuel companies for most risks associated with making polluting investments and transfers those risks to the government making the policy and, more specifically, the taxpayers in those countries who could be forced to foot the bill.

The threat of big polluters using ISDS to challenge policies designed to limit production and use of fossil fuels is not hypothetical. Of the 1,206 known treaty-based ISDS arbitrations across all sectors, nearly 20% were initiated by fossil fuel corporations. As just two recent examples, TC Energy of Canada is using ISDS provisions under the North American Free Trade Agreement to sue the United States for more than \$15 billion over rejection of the Keystone XL pipeline. And U.S. energy company Ruby River is using ISDS provisions to challenge Canada's rejection of a liquefied natural gas facility in Québec.

ISDS challenges are dangerous for myriad reasons. Governments might be less likely to make a policy decision in the public interest for fear of being ordered to pay a foreign investor billions of dollars if a tribunal were to rule against them. Moreover, even the defense of a case costs millions of dollars and takes years of work. And the implications of settling a case can be even more dangerous; while an investment arbitration tribunal can order a government to compensate a foreign investor for the losses of its expected future profits, settlements can lead to the government weakening or rolling back a policy or decision in order to avoid paying the investor.

Importantly, the dangers of ISDS are stark not just for climate change, but for a broad swath of public interest policies including ones related to public health, labor protections and workers' rights, green jobs policies, and more.

For this reason, while this paper focuses on the impacts of ISDS on climate change, the Sierra Club supports the elimination of ISDS in its entirety-not just for policies related to climate change. ISDS is a system that not only puts polluters over people and the planet, it also perpetuates myriad inequities so the privileged few can maintain the status quo.

Recognizing the threats of ISDS to climate, workers, and public interest policies, civil society movements across the globe have been fighting against this undemocratic system. And, due in part to decades of campaigning and the strong evidence of the threats of ISDS to climate and other public interest policies, the tides are beginning to turn.

For example, countries across the globe are terminating their BITs, which include ISDS provisions. And in the U.S., ISDS has lost considerable support. Administrations from both major political parties have recognized the dangers of ISDS and have taken steps to limit the system. The Biden Administration has committed to not pursue any trade or investment agreements that would establish ISDS.

This is a critical step forward, but additional action is needed to end the threats of ISDS to climate and other public interest policies once and for all.

#### To that end, this paper makes several core recommendations:

The U.S. government must help stop the expansion of ISDS. The first step to ending the threats of ISDS to climate and other public interest policies is to stop the expansion of the system. Moving forward, President Biden and any future U.S. administration must publicly announce their strong opposition to ISDS and commitment to not negotiate or enter into any new agreements that contain ISDS and use their diplomatic power to encourage other countries to not enter into new agreements with ISDS.

The U.S. government must take steps to remove ISDS from existing FTAs and BITs. The United States—which is party to over 50 agreements with ISDS—has an opportunity to take great leadership at the intersection of trade and climate change and reduce its own and other countries' liability to ISDS claims by:

- Terminating BITs to which it is a party. The process by which a country can terminate a BIT is determined by international law, as laid out in the Vienna Convention (Article 54) and typically in the BIT itself. Importantly, most BITs include what is referred to as a sunset, or survival, clause. The survival clause specifies a time period in which the legal effects of the investment provisions continue even after agreement has been terminated. Therefore, any commitment to terminate a BIT must also come along with an agreement to neutralize the sunset clause.
- Removing ISDS provisions from its FTAs and BITs. This can happen through renegotiation
  of the agreement or, for example, through side agreements or letters between the
  governments.

Withdrawing consent to ISDS claims from BITs and FTAs. Withdrawal of consent
essentially means that a government or governments suspend the application of ISDS by
explicitly withdrawing consent to arbitration. This could happen unilaterally, bilaterally, or
via a multilateral instrument, which could take the form of a declaration or opt-in
agreement.

With public and policy-maker sentiment against ISDS rising, there is only one sensible choice to protect our planet and its people: end the era of ISDS once and for all by both stopping its expansion and eliminating its existing threats.

## I. Introduction

In 2023, global ocean heat content rose to a record high,¹ Antarctic sea ice coverage dropped to a record low,² and global temperatures reached approximately 1.4°C above pre industrial levels³ – dangerously close to the 1.5°C threshold that scientists state risks "crisis after crisis for the vulnerable people and societies" and "irreversible loss of the most fragile ecosystems."⁴

These numbers are not just statistics; they have real-life implications for communities across the globe – especially for historically marginalized and vulnerable groups, including communities of color and low-income communities. In just a few examples of the dangers of climate change from 2023:

- The United States experienced 25 weather and climate disasters which cumulatively resulted in nearly 1,000 lives lost;<sup>5</sup>
- In Phoenix, Arizona, communities experienced a record 31 consecutive days above 110 degrees; the heatwave was partly responsible for more than 500 heat-related deaths in Maricopa County;<sup>6</sup>
- Intense rainstorms flooded Vermont's capital, destroying thousands of people's homes and businesses;<sup>7</sup>
- Historic wildfires in Maui caused over 100 deaths<sup>8</sup> and displaced thousands of people;<sup>9</sup>
- Florida's Gulf Coast was hit by its second major hurricane in two years,<sup>10</sup> causing widespread destruction.<sup>11</sup>

These climate-induced disasters reinforce the need for governments across the globe, with the United States and other developed countries taking the lead, to meet the goal they committed to in the Paris Climate Agreement: limiting global warming to well below 2°C and preferably 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels.

Whether the global community meets that goal hinges largely on one question: are governments willing to put in place the policies needed to stop the expansion of fossil fuels, which account for over 75% of greenhouse gas emissions and nearly 90% of all carbon dioxide emissions?<sup>12</sup>

According to the International Energy Agency (IEA), limiting global temperature rise to 1.5°C will require no new oil, gas, or coal development beyond existing fields. World leaders are echoing that message in calls to action. United Nations Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, for example, has been calling on governments to phase out fossil fuels in order to avoid climate catastrophe. "The

world must phase out fossil fuels in a just and equitable way – moving to leave oil, coal, and gas in the ground where they belong – and massively boosting renewable investment in a just transition," Guterres stated.<sup>14</sup>

Reversing over a century of inertia and decoupling our society from fossil fuels is a herculean task. However, in a moment when governments need all tools in the toolbox to limit the use of fossil fuels and slash greenhouse gas emissions, outdated trade and investment deals written under the advisement of fossil fuel corporations<sup>15</sup> are threatening a just clean energy transition – and therefore threatening the prospects of averting the most catastrophic impacts of climate change.

Free trade agreements (FTAs) with investment chapters and bilateral investment treaties (BITs) provide the fossil fuel industry, among other industries, with broad protections for their investments. In the case of the fossil fuel industry, these investments are often related to the exploration or extraction of fossil fuels or the building of infrastructure such as pipelines or export terminals that help extend the life of the fossil industry. Among the protections afforded to investors in FTAs and BITs is the right to bypass domestic courts and sue governments in an ad hoc arbitration tribunal over laws and policies that companies allege reduce their profits or alter their stable regulatory environment. In this system, called the investor-state dispute settlement (ISDS) system, tribunals composed of three arbitrators can order a government to pay the claimant (most often corporations, but at times wealthy individuals) the expected future profits it might have earned without the new policy.

Although investors understand that making an investment is inherently risky, ISDS perverts who has to pay the price when a decision does not pan out as expected. ISDS essentially indemnifies fossil fuel investors for most risks associated with their polluting investments, and transfers the risk from the polluter to the government making the policy and, more specifically, the taxpayers in those countries who ultimately have to foot the bill. In other words, when a private corporation's bet on government inaction on climate falls through, ISDS puts the public on the hook for paying.

Fossil fuel corporations like Chevron, Exxon, and Occidental Oil, have become very adept at using ISDS to challenge environmental policies that impact their fossil fuel investments. According to a December 2021 analysis from the International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD), the fossil fuel industry is the most litigious industry in the ISDS system; of the 1,206 known treaty-based ISDS arbitrations across all sectors, initiated up to December 31, 2020, 231 cases (or nearly 20%) were initiated by fossil fuel corporations. By the end of 2023, that number rose to 349 investor–state disputes related to fossil fuel projects, constituting 20.3% of all arbitrations reviewed.

And the fossil fuel industry is winning. At the merits stage, fossil fuel corporations succeeded in 72% of all cases, meaning that the vast majority of arbitration tribunals agreed that the fossil fuel companies had enough evidence to demonstrate they had been wronged. The average amount awarded to fossil fuel corporations that win ISDS cases is over \$600 million– nearly five times the amount awarded in non-fossil fuel cases. And, as we discuss in case studies below, these corporations are not above suing governments for billions of dollars over public interest policies.

Finally, it is important to note that over 90% of fossil fuel arbitrations are related to the oil and gas industry and "the great majority of claims within fossil fuel arbitrations are related to investments

in the upstream sector, which includes all the operations for the exploration."<sup>19</sup> This protection of upstream investments is at odds with the goal of ensuring no new oil, coal, or gas development, which, as noted above, is critical to addressing climate change.

The implications of the investor-state dispute settlement system are stark not just for climate change but for a broad swath of public interest policies including ones related to public health, labor protections and workers' rights, green jobs policies, and more.

For this reason, while this paper focuses on the impacts of ISDS on climate change, the Sierra Club supports the elimination of ISDS in its entirety – not just for policies related to climate change. ISDS is a system that not only puts polluters over people and the planet, it also perpetuates myriad inequities so the privileged few can maintain the status quo.

Governments, for example, might be less likely to make a policy decision in the public interest for fear of being ordered to pay a foreign investor billions of dollars if a tribunal were to rule against them. Moreover, even the defense of a case costs millions of dollars <sup>20</sup> and years of work.<sup>21</sup> The implications of settling a case can be even more dangerous; while an investment arbitration tribunal can order a government to compensate a foreign investor for the losses of its expected future profits, settlements can lead to the government weakening or rolling back a policy or decision in order to avoid paying the investor.<sup>22</sup>

On top of the cost and policy implications, it is important to note that the protections granted through investment treaties are only for investors; ISDS does not offer governments any recourse if a foreign investor were to act against the country's interest. Therefore, ISDS is a one-way street that benefits corporations at the expense of the consumers, taxpayers, and, more broadly, the public, which is systematically disempowered by the status quo.

Due to these and other reasons, there is an increasing recognition of the threats of ISDS to climate action. For example, in 2023, David Boyd, Special Rapporteur on human rights and the environment issued a report to the United Nations General Assembly arguing that "Investor-State dispute settlement has become a major obstacle to urgent actions needed to address the planetary environmental, and human rights crises." He further noted that "foreign investors use the dispute settlement process to seek exorbitant compensation from States that strengthen environmental protection, with the fossil fuel and mining industries already winning over \$100 billion in awards."

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), too, has recognized these threats. In the IPCC Sixth Assessment Report from Working Group III: Mitigating Climate Change, the IPCC stated that:

"While international investment agreements hold potential to increase low-carbon investment in host countries (PAGE 2018), these agreements have tended to protect investor rights, constraining the latitude of host countries in adopting environmental policies (Miles 2019). Moreover, international investment agreements may lead to 'regulatory chill', which may lead to countries refraining from or delaying the adoption of mitigation policies, such as phasing out fossil fuels (Tienhaara 2018)."<sup>24</sup>

Recognizing the threats of ISDS to climate, workers, and public interest policies, civil society movements across the globe have been fighting against this undemocratic system. And, due in

part to decades of campaigning and the strong evidence of the threats of ISDS to climate and other public interest policies, the tides are beginning to turn.

South Africa, Indonesia, India, Ecuador, and Bolivia have all begun to terminate their BITs, which include ISDS provisions.<sup>25</sup> In 2019, European Union member states agreed to terminate all intra-EU BITs. <sup>26</sup> States have also taken major decisions related to the Energy Charter Treaty (ETC) – the investment treaty generating the highest number of fossil fuel arbitrations. Germany, France, and Poland recently withdrew from the ECT.<sup>27</sup> The United Kingdom, Spain, the Netherlands, and other European countries have also announced an exit from the embattled agreement, and a withdrawal of the EU seems only a matter of time.<sup>28</sup>

In the U.S., ISDS has also lost considerable support. Administrations from both major political parties have recognized the dangers of ISDS and have taken steps to limit the system. For example, the U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA), which entered into force on July 1, 2020 and effectively replaced the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), substantially narrowed NAFTA's broad investor protections. While the deal preserved ISDS rights for legacy investments under NAFTA until July 1, 2023,<sup>29</sup> the USMCA terminated ISDS between Canada and the U.S. after that date. Unfortunately, it leaves a more narrow ISDS in place between the U.S. and Mexico, and grants substantial investor rights specifically to oil and gas firms<sup>30</sup> –one of several reasons that the Sierra Club and other major environmental organizations opposed the deal.<sup>31</sup>

The Biden Administration has taken an even stronger position against ISDS by committing to not pursue any trade or investment agreement that would establish ISDS, opposing "the ability of private corporations to attack labor, health, and environmental policies through ISDS." Importantly, none of the Biden Administration trade initiatives that are currently under negotiation, such as the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework, the U.S.-Kenya Strategic Trade and Investment Partnership, or the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity, have included ISDS.

Opposition to ISDS is building in the U.S. Congress, as well. In late 2023, prominent U.S. policy makers such as Senators Elizabeth Warren (D-MA), and Sheldon Whitehouse (D-RI) and Representative Steve Cohen (D-TN) led a letter with over 35 lawmakers calling on U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) Katherine Tai and Secretary of State Antony Blinken to remove investor-state dispute settlement from the U.S.'s existing trade and investment agreements.<sup>33</sup> And, in March 2024, U.S. Congresswoman Linda T. Sánchez (D-CA), Congressman Lloyd Doggett (D-TX), and 45 members of Congress wrote a letter calling on the Biden Administration to work to remove ISDS from the Central America – Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA-DR).<sup>34</sup>

With this shift in sentiment comes a major opportunity to end investor-state dispute settlement both by ensuring that no new agreements with ISDS are negotiated and by eliminating ISDS from the thousands of existing trade and investment agreements worldwide.

In order to contribute to the ongoing work to help protect climate and other public interest policies by eliminating the ISDS system in FTAs and BITs, this paper:

- Describes the broad investor protections and ISDS system included in FTAs and BITs;
- Offers case studies which highlight how fossil fuel corporations use ISDS to challenge climate policies; and
- Offers a set of recommendations for how to eliminate the ISDS system once and for all.

# II. Investor-State Dispute Settlement: Extreme Rights for Corporate Polluters

ISDS originated in the 1950s, ostensibly to protect investors from government actions such as direct expropriation of investments. It has evolved into a system that essentially protects investors from any legal, regulatory, or policy changes that could diminish the value of their investments – such as rejections of fossil fuel permits or requirements on fossil fuel corporations. This section describes the investor-state dispute settlement system and some of the most often used investor protections that are now enshrined in thousands of treaties.<sup>35</sup>

#### Investor-State Dispute Settlement

ISDS allows foreign investors to bypass domestic courts and challenge climate and other public interest policies before private tribunals.<sup>36</sup> The tribunals are not composed of judges, but three private arbitrators. ISDS tribunals are not bound by precedent or meaningful requirements to ensure impartiality. In fact, many arbitrators serve as both legal counsel for corporations initiating ISDS claims against governments and as arbitrators deciding similar cases – therefore creating a perverse incentive to expand the interpretation of investor rights.<sup>37</sup> The arbitrators are empowered to order governments to pay corporations compensation for what they deem to be in violation of the broad foreign investor rights enshrined in trade and investment agreements, as explained below. There is no cap on the amount of taxpayer money that tribunals can order a government to pay and their rulings are not subject to appeal.<sup>38</sup> Finally, it is important to note that the treaty-based ISDS system operates in one direction: only foreign investors can sue governments in trade tribunals over alleged breaches of their rights – states have no such recourse to challenge the actions of foreign investors in their countries. In essence, ISDS serves as free political risk insurance provided by governments for corporate investments – including the polluting investments of fossil fuel firms.

#### Minimum Standard of Treatment; Fair and Equitable Treatment

Trade and investment deals typically guarantee foreign investors a "minimum standard of treatment" and "fair and equitable treatment." A number of ISDS tribunals have interpreted these vague obligations as requiring governments to ensure "the stability of the legal and business framework,"<sup>39</sup> and to avoid policy changes that investors could see as "arbitrary."<sup>40</sup> This means that a government could face costly ISDS challenges for changing its policies around fossil fuel production or development, for example, if doing so frustrates the expectations that multinational corporations held when investments were made. Such broad interpretations of investors' right to a "minimum standard of treatment" help explain why this obligation has been so commonly used in the ISDS challenges and cited in successful rulings.

#### Indirect Expropriation

Status quo trade and investment deals obligate governments to compensate foreign investors for "indirect" expropriation. ISDS tribunals have interpreted this broad obligation as allowing multinational corporations to demand compensation for government policies or actions that have the effect of merely reducing the value of an investment. By contrast, in most domestic legal systems, governments typically are not required to provide compensation unless they actually seize

private property or completely and permanently destroy its value.<sup>42</sup> This expansive foreign investor right allows corporations, for example, to challenge new environmental regulations if they diminish the value of their polluting projects.

In sum, rather than making corporations accept that adapting to changes are part of the cost of doing business, ISDS provides fossil fuel companies a cudgel to bully into the legal and policy landscapes that work best for them.



## III. How Fossil Fuel Giants have Used ISDS to Attack Climate Policies

Fossil fuel firms are among the most ardent users and beneficiaries of the ISDS system; there is no shortage of examples of fossil fuel firms using ISDS provisions in FTAs and BITs to recover losses – real or anticipated – associated with fossil fuel projects. Below are several case studies that illustrate the types of policies being challenged, which are likely to expand as more countries put in place the policies needed to phase out fossil fuels and, therefore, reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

## 1. Ruby River Capital v. Canada: U.S. Energy Company Challenges Canada's Rejection of a Liquefied Natural Gas facility in Québec

In 2014, Symbio Infrastructure Partnership Limited began the process to obtain the permits for the construction and operation of a liquefied natural gas (LNG) facility and export terminal located in the district of Saguenay City, Québec. As required by Québec and Canadian law, both the Province of Québec and federal government of Canada performed environmental assessments of the project. The assessment from Québec cited "concerns regarding GHG emissions, cumulative effects of related projects, uncertainty regarding LNG demand, effects on marine mammals, the energy transition of LNG purchasers, and the social acceptability" of the Project.<sup>43</sup>

Canada's Federal Impact Assessment also identified numerous environmental impacts of the potential project, including:

- "Significant effects resulting from greenhouse gas emissions...;
- Significant direct and cumulative effects on marine mammals, including the beluga whale, particularly based on the effects of underwater noise on the St. Lawrence beluga, which is contrary to the objectives of the recovery programs for marine mammals at risk in the St. Lawrence Estuary as well as the protection mandate of the protected area; and
- Significant effects on the cultural heritage of the Innu First Nations, given the disturbance of marine mammals that would be caused by the increase in marine traffic." 44

In 2021<sup>45</sup> and in 2022,<sup>46</sup> the Governments of Québec and Canada, respectively, rejected the project based on these environmental assessments. In response, in February 2023, Ruby River Capital LLC, the American parent company of Symbio, filed an ISDS claim for "no less than \$20 billion"<sup>47</sup> against Canada under the NAFTA legacy provisions in the USMCA, despite the fact that Symbio had only invested an estimated \$120 million in the project.<sup>48</sup>

In its Notice of Arbitration, Ruby River stated that all of its efforts towards the LNG facility and related pipeline project "came to naught when the Québec Government radically altered its longstanding stance towards the Projects" and "Québec Cabinet unlawfully instrumentalized the applicable environmental review process to accomplish its political agenda, imposing criteria devised solely to negatively target the Projects." By rejecting the projects, Ruby River claimed, "Canada and Québec acted in a manifestly arbitrary and discriminatory manner, contrary to the legitimate expectations of the Claimant ...." More specifically, Ruby River claimed that Canada had breached numerous provisions of NAFTA that give corporations preferential treatment, including on minimum standard of treatment and indirect expropriation.

The case is pending. 51

## 2. TC Energy v. United States: Canadian energy firm challenges U.S. rejection of Keystone XL Pipeline

In November 2015, Indigenous Peoples, farmers, ranchers, and communities across the U.S. successfully highlighted the many environmental and climate impacts of the pipeline, President Obama rejected the Keystone XL pipeline proposed by Canada-based TransCanada Corporation. The Keystone XL pipeline would have transported tar sands oil – among the most carbon-intensive fuels on the planet<sup>52</sup> – from Alberta to refineries in the U.S. Gulf. The controversial pipeline would have jeopardized U.S. climate change targets, exposed Indigenous Peoples and thousands of landowners to increased risk of oil spills, and exacerbated the toxic health impacts of tar sands extraction and refinery pollution on communities of color. In response, in 2016 TransCanada used NAFTA to launch a \$15 billion ISDS case against the United States to cover its costs and the revenues it expected to have earned if it had been allowed to build the dangerous pipeline.<sup>53</sup>

More specifically, TransCanada claimed that the pipeline denial, which is consistent with both climate science and U.S. commitments under the Paris Climate Agreement, was based on an "arbitrary political calculation." TransCanada further argued that the government's decision to act in line with widespread demands for the pipeline's rejection violated the corporation's broad NAFTA rights of its guarantee of a minimum standard of treatment in addition to its trade deal protections

against discrimination and indirect expropriation.<sup>55</sup> TransCanada dropped its ISDS case shortly after President Trump approved the Keystone XL pipeline in early 2017.<sup>56</sup> But the case didn't end there. In January 2021, shortly after coming to office, President Biden revoked the Presidential Permit for the KXL pipeline.<sup>57</sup> In retaliation, TransCanada – now named TC Energy – filed its second ISDS against the U.S., "seeking to recover more than US\$15 billion in damages that it has suffered as a result of the U.S. Government's breach of its NAFTA obligations."<sup>58</sup> In January 2023, the U.S. moved to dismiss TC Energy's claim, arguing that the administration did not breach NAFTA rules because USMCA, not NAFTA, was in effect when it revoked the permit for the pipeline.<sup>59</sup>

The case is still pending.60

#### 3. Lone Pine v. Canada: U.S. investor challenges Québec's Moratorium on Fracking

In 2011, the Canadian province of Québec passed a law prohibiting oil and gas activities, including hydraulic fracturing, or "fracking," under the St Lawrence River. Fracking is the process of extracting natural gas and/or oil from tight rock formations below the surface using fluids, gases, chemicals, and proppants at high pressure to break apart and release hydrocarbons present in the rock, which poses significant risks to communities, the environment and the climate. According to the government of Canada, The Act was passed in response to the findings of a strategic environmental study on hydrocarbon development in the maritime estuary basin and the northwestern Gulf of St. Lawrence, which concludes that this environment is not conducive to hydrocarbon development activities. This study was preceded by numerous other studies that, since 2003, have been analyzing the impact of hydrocarbon exploration and exploitation activities on the biophysical and human environment of the St. Lawrence River. The review also concluded that fracking in the area could pollute the air and water and have "major impacts" on local communities.

Per the law, the government of Québec revoked mining exploration licenses located in the St. Lawrence River. One of the licenses revoked had been granted to U.S. oil and gas firm Lone Pine to explore for shale gas under the St. Lawrence River.

In response, in September 2013 Lone Pine launched its ISDS case against Canada under NAFTA.<sup>65</sup> In its notice of arbitration, Lone Pine stated that "The dispute is in relation to the Government of Québec's arbitrary, capricious, and illegal revocation of the Enterprise's valuable right to mine for oil and gas under the St. Lawrence River in violation of Chapter Eleven of NAFTA."<sup>66</sup> Stating that "Suddenly, and without any prior consultation or notice, the Government of Québec introduced Bill 18 into the Quebec National Assembly on May 12, 2011 to revoke all permits pertaining to oil and gas resources beneath the St. Lawrence River without a penny of compensation," Lone Pine claimed that Canada's revocation of Lone Pine's mining rights was a violation of the government's obligation under NAFTA to provide fair and equitable treatment, a minimum standard of treatment, and protection from indirect expropriation. Finally, Lone Pine argued that it was owed CDN \$250 million in damages.<sup>67</sup>

The arbitration panel issued its final ruling in November 2022.<sup>68</sup> As members of the Boston University Global Development Policy Center stated:

Although a Majority of the Tribunal dismissed all the claims, its reasons for doing so were extremely narrow. On expropriation, the Tribunal was unanimous that no "substantial deprivation" had occurred because only part of the investment (the river exploration license) was affected by the ban. If Québec had passed a total ban on all oil and gas development (as it did in 2022), the outcome might have been different. On the minimum standard of treatment, the Tribunal stressed that "the standard to be met for a breach of NAFTA Article 1105 is a very high one", which suggests that the same conclusions might not have been drawn had the case occurred prior to the Notes of Interpretation or under a different treaty with a vague [fair and equitable treatment] provision. Even with this high standard, one dissenting arbitrator concluded that the failure to provide the company with compensation, which he viewed as politically expedient and therefore not justifiable, was enough to create a breach.<sup>69</sup>

Therefore, while the Government of Québec was not ordered to pay Lone Pine in this case, the narrow tribunal decision indicates that a similar case could be decided in favor of the fossil fuel company.

## 4. Vattenfall v. Germany: Swedish Energy Utility Challenges Coal Power Plant Standards in Germany

In 2007, the government of Hamburg, Germany, granted Swedish energy firm Vattenfall a preliminary permit to begin construction of a new coal-fired power plant. In the context of strong concerns from policymakers and the public that the plant would contribute to climate change and could pollute the adjacent Elbe River and, as Vattenfall itself noted in its Request for Arbitration, due to "the reports of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change having alerted the public to the impending climate change," the government of Hamburg required Vattenfall to comply with environmental requirements to protect the river. After elections in 2008, the Green Party, which opposed the coal-fired power plant, formed a coalition with the Christian Democrats, which issued permits to Vattenfall in late 2008, but with requirements to protect the Elbe River.

Instead of complying with those requirements, however, Vattenfall launched an ISDS case against Germany under the Energy Charter Treaty. Vattenfall stated that "the combined effect of the delay in issuing the required permits and the restrictions on the use of cooling water destroys the economic value of the plant."<sup>74</sup> It launched a EUR 1.4 billion case, claiming that the environmental rules constituted an expropriation of its investment and a violation of its right to "fair and equitable treatment."<sup>75</sup>

To avoid a potentially costly ruling, the German government reached a settlement with Vattenfall in 2010 that required Hamburg to abandon its environmental requirements for the coal-fired plant, including protections for the Elbe River, and issue the permits required for Vattenfall to build the plant.<sup>76</sup> Vattenfall's coal plant began operating in 2015, and was operational through July 2021.<sup>77</sup>

#### 5. Ecuador: A Court Order to Pay for Oil Pollution in the Amazon

Between 1964 and 1992, Texaco, which was acquired by Chevron in 2001, performed oil operations in the Ecuadorian Amazon. In 1993, over 30,000 Indigenous People brought a class action lawsuit to the highest court in Ecuador against Texaco, arguing that during its operations in Ecuador, the company "had caused massive environmental impacts, ultimately leading to several adverse effects on the local population, including higher-than-normal morbidity and mortality rates."

The legal battle, which spanned over two decades, resulted in a ruling that upheld prior rulings against Chevron for contaminating a large section of Ecuador's Amazon. Ecuador's court ordered Chevron to pay more than \$9 billion to provide desperately needed clean-up and health care to afflicted Indigenous communities.<sup>79</sup>

Instead of complying with the ruling, Chevron used the ISDS provisions in the US-Ecuador BIT to sue the government of Ecuador in order to avoid liability for its dumping of toxic water and the digging of hundreds of open oil pits in Ecuador. In its ISDS case, Chevron claimed that they "have no liability or responsibility for environmental impact" and that the government of Ecuador violated Chevron's right to "fair and equitable treatment, full protection and security, an effective means of enforcing rights, non-arbitrary treatment [and] non-discriminatory treatment..."<sup>80</sup>

In 2013, the ISDS tribunal took a step toward honoring Chevron's request to undermine the Ecuadorian court rulings against the oil corporation. Using creative legal interpretations, the tribunal decided that a 1995 agreement between Texaco and Ecuador had effectively extinguished Ecuadorians' collective rights to sue over damage caused by Texaco, calling into question the legal basis for the case that resulted in more than \$9 billion ruling against Chevron. However, the 1995 agreement did not actually mention Ecuadorians' collective rights, and a prior agreement between the government and the company expressly preserved Ecuadorians' ability to sue over the pollution. Moreover, Ecuadorians' right to take such collective legal action is enshrined in Ecuador's Constitution and has been confirmed by the country's highest court.

In 2018, the investment tribunal found in favor of Chevron and ordered Ecuador to compensate Chevron for alleged economic and moral damages caused to the company.<sup>85</sup> The specific amount of damages Ecuador must pay Chevron is still pending.<sup>86</sup>

#### 6. Ecuador: Restrictions on Oil Exploration in the Amazon

In 1999, Occidental Petroleum Corporation signed a 20-year contract with Ecuador for oil exploration and production rights in the Amazon rainforest.<sup>87</sup> In accordance with Ecuador's laws on oil production, the agreement explicitly prohibited Occidental from selling its oil production rights without government approval.<sup>88</sup> This legal requirement provided the government the opportunity to evaluate any companies seeking to produce oil within Ecuador's national boundaries. The country had good reason to exercise caution: for decades, Texaco, which Chevron later acquired, dumped billions of gallons of toxic water into Ecuador's Amazon region while drilling for oil.<sup>89</sup>

Just one year after signing its contract, Occidental violated it (and Ecuadorian law) when the corporation sold 40 percent of its production rights to Alberta Energy Company without formally informing, or seeking authorization from, the Ecuadorian government.<sup>90</sup>

In response, Ecuador terminated Occidental's contract and investment, which prompted Occidental to launch an ISDS case against Ecuador under the U.S.- Ecuador BIT. Although the ISDS tribunal agreed that Occidental broke the law and that Ecuador was within its legal rights to terminate the contract and investment,<sup>91</sup> the tribunal used a broad interpretation of Occidental's right to "fair and equitable treatment" to rule against Ecuador.<sup>92</sup> Using logic that a dissenting tribunalist described as "egregious," and "full of contradictions"<sup>93</sup> two of the tribunalists ordered Ecuador to pay more than \$2 billion to Occidental<sup>94</sup>—the largest ISDS penalty at the time. A later, partial annulment of the decision left the ruling largely intact and left Ecuador with a penalty of more than \$1 billion.<sup>95</sup>

In each of these examples, a government has made a decision or adopted a policy in line with the public interest – to protect the environment, human health, precious biodiversity, and more – only to be met with staunch opposition from foreign fossil fuel companies. These cases are driven by the desire of big polluters to protect the status quo and line their corporate coffers despite the threats to the public and our climate.



## **Protecting Climate Policy with a Climate Peace Clause**

In addition to the investor-state dispute settlement system, outdated rules in aging trade agreements are increasingly being used by governments to directly challenge other governments' climate policies at the World Trade Organization (WTO). At particular risk are policies that aim to address climate change while creating green jobs in domestic manufacturing and clean energy industries. Such policies are critical to building up renewable energy industries in a broad array of countries – therefore increasing competition and lowering costs over the medium-long term while preventing supply-chain bottlenecks.

Most recently, for example, China initiated a WTO dispute challenging U.S. tax credits for electric vehicles and renewable energy production in the Inflation Reduction Act.<sup>96</sup> The tax credits China is challenging incentivize electric vehicles and clean energy production while creating U.S. clean energy jobs. The European Union<sup>97</sup> and South Korea<sup>98</sup> have also threatened to bring similar cases. Similarly, Japan and the European Union used trade rules to successfully challenge parts of Ontario, Canada's renewable energy program that incentivized the use of clean energy and the creation of green jobs.<sup>99</sup> The U.S. successfully challenged a similar component of India's national program that incentivized local solar production,<sup>100</sup> and India responded by challenging similar renewable energy programs in eight U.S. states that included "buy-local" rules.<sup>101</sup> (Fortunately, India and the United States agreed to drop both of these cases as part of a larger agreement to end six outstanding WTO disputes.<sup>102</sup>) Therefore, in addition to eliminating the ISDS system, there are growing calls and a growing need for a Climate Peace Clause – a time-bound, self enforcing commitment from governments to refrain from using state-to-state dispute settlement mechanisms in international trade agreements to challenge other countries' climate mitigation and/or clean energy transition measures.<sup>103</sup>

A Climate Peace Clause is needed to help eliminate:

Direct threats to climate policies: Because governments are obligated under trade-agreement rules to ensure their domestic policies conform with trade-pact rules, governments may be required to weaken or remove climate measures should a dispute settlement body find them in violation of a country's trade obligations.

**Legal uncertainty and delay:** The increasing number of cases creates significant legal uncertainty and attendant delay for governments contemplating climate measures, and does so at a moment when delayed action poses catastrophic and shared global risks.

The chilling effect: The mere threat of timely and costly trade litigation may deter governments from adopting climate measures or move policy makers to shape policies in a way that they think will make them less likely to be challenged and/or more defensible on trade grounds. As a result, governments may fail to adopt policies altogether or may undermine their effectiveness for climate purposes.

A Climate Peace Clause could be proposed unilaterally by countries ready to show leadership at the intersection of trade and climate. However, a Peace Clause will be most effective with multiple signatories. Therefore, a Climate Peace Clause should be established in multiple fora, including between a coalition of countries of the willing, through joint declarations between countries, and within the texts of pending bilateral and regional trade agreements.

Finally, it is important to note that developed countries which are the largest historic emitters of greenhouse gas emissions should be first to commit to a Climate Peace Clause. If a Climate Peace Clause were established between a developed and developing country, the Peace Clause should include commitments from the developed country to provide support, such as technical assistance, new and additional funding, and/or transfer of green technologies, to the developing country.

## The Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity

The Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity (APEP) was officially launched in January 2023 with twelve countries: Barbados, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Mexico, Panama, Peru, Uruguay, and the United States. According to the White House, "the Americas Partnership will foster regional competitiveness, resilience, shared prosperity, and inclusive and sustainable investment, while tackling the climate crisis...." Moreover, the Joint Statement of APEP countries states: "In line with our collective efforts to combat the climate crisis, we intend to seek opportunities to address climate change through mitigation, adaptation, and resilience, as well as through clean and renewable energy and energy efficiency." <sup>105</sup>

Notably, the United States has agreements that include ISDS with all APEP partners except for Canada and Barbados, and APEP countries have signed 43 BITs and FTAs in force with ISDS among themselves. <sup>106</sup> This is important, as agreements with ISDS in the Americas clearly undermine the stated objectives of APEP. To date, countries across the Americas have faced over 400 ISDS cases, and claimants have sought over \$1.58 trillion in compensation. <sup>107</sup> An October 2023 analysis by the Center for Advancement of the Rule of Law in the Americas at Georgetown Law, the Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment at Columbia University, Rethink Trade of the American Economic Liberties Project found that "just the 12 countries now participating in APEP have either been ordered or have agreed to pay foreign investors a substantial total of \$2.7 billion," and that the "12 APEP governments are currently facing at least 73 pending disputes, with a combined claimed sum of \$46.9 billion."

The analysis finds that that sum of money:

- Exceeds Ecuador's entire national health budget for 2021 by nearly 17 times;
- · Surpasses more than half of Colombia's current national budget;
- Accounts for about 13% of the entire budget authorized by the U.S. Congress through the 2022 Inflation Reduction Act for climate action and clean energy investments to be distributed over the next decade.<sup>109</sup>

Given that ISDS is antithetical to the stated objectives of APEP, there is a major opportunity to eliminate ISDS from trade and investment agreements among APEP partners. This could be accomplished either within APEP itself or via a distinct legal instrument among APEP countries. Among the options to eliminate ISDS from trade and investment agreements among APEP partners including:

- 1. Terminating BITs with an agreement to neutralize sunset clauses (which guarantee that investments made prior to the termination of a treaty continue to be protected);
- 2. Amending the FTAs to remove the investment chapter or the ISDS provision specifically, with an agreement to neutralize the sunset clause where applicable;
- Withdrawing consent to ISDS arbitration from the BITs and FTAs.<sup>110</sup>

U.S. leadership to advocate for the elimination of ISDS through APEP negotiations would represent a significant step towards eliminating ISDS in existing agreements and set a powerful precedent for further dismantling this undemocratic and anti-climate system.

## IV. Recommendations

Given the severe risks that ISDS poses to climate policies, in addition to other public interest policies not discussed in this paper, it is critical that the United States government works to stop the expansion of ISDS and to eliminate ISDS from existing agreements. Each of these recommendations are expanded upon below.

#### 1. The U.S. government must help stop the expansion of ISDS

The first step to ending the threats of ISDS to climate and other public interest policies is to stop the expansion of the system. The Biden Administration has been negotiating various trade partnerships, such as the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity (Box 2) the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework, and a number of bilateral arrangements such as the U.S.-Kenya Strategic Trade and Investment Partnership – all without any investment protections or ISDS system. Moreover, as noted above, President Biden has stated his opposition to ISDS in recent letters to the USTR and the State Department. Moving forward, President Biden and any future U.S. administration must:

- Publicly announce their strong opposition to ISDS;
- · Commit to not negotiate or enter into any new agreements that contain ISDS; and
- Use their diplomatic power to encourage other countries to not enter into new agreements with ISDS.

## 2. The U.S. government must take steps to remove ISDS from existing FTAs and BITs

The United States – which is party to over 50 agreements with ISDS – has an opportunity to take great leadership at the intersection of trade and climate change and reduce its own and other countries' liability to ISDS claims by:

**A. Terminating BITs to which it is a party.** As noted above, many countries have already begun the process of terminating their BITs – which are entirely focused on investor protections. In fact, in 2017, for the first time, the number of terminations exceeded the number of new treaties signed, and by the end of 2019, governments terminated over 300 BITs.<sup>113</sup>

The process by which a country can terminate a BIT is determined by international law, as laid out in the Vienna Convention (Article 54)<sup>114</sup> and typically in the BIT itself. Importantly, most BITs include what is referred to as a sunset, or survival, clause. The clause specifies a time period in which the legal effects of the investment provisions continue even after agreement has

been terminated. Therefore, any commitment to terminate a BIT must also come along with an agreement to neutralize the sunset clause.<sup>115</sup>

- **B. Removing ISDS provisions from its FTAs and BITs.** Another way for the U.S. to limit the liability of ISDS is to work with other governments to renegotiate or otherwise remove (e.g., through side letters or agreements between the governments) ISDS provisions from its existing FTAs and BITs. ISDS between Canada and the U.S., for example, was eliminated in the renegotiation of NAFTA. As described in Box 2, APEP provides a major opportunity for the U.S. and other APEP countries to eliminate ISDS in existing agreements.
- **C. Withdrawing consent to ISDS claims from BITs and FTAs.** Another way to reduce ISDS liability is for the United States to withdraw consent to ISDS from BITs and FTAs. Withdrawal of consent essentially means that a government or governments suspend the application of ISDS by explicitly withdrawing consent to arbitration. This could happen unilaterally, bilaterally, or via a multilateral instrument, which could take the form of a declaration or opt-in agreement. The Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment has drafted treaty language that could be used by governments to amend existing international investment agreements to withdraw consent to investor-state arbitration.

## V. Conclusion

It is beyond time to make the investor-state dispute settlement system a relic of the past. The ISDS system:

- Provides the fossil fuel industry with a safety net for their polluting investments;
- Transfers the risk associated with fossil fuel investments to governments and more specifically taxpayers; and
- Could dissuade governments from putting in place the policies needed to address climate change.

While this paper focused on the impacts of ISDS on climate change and, specifically, on fossil fuels, ISDS has equally dire consequences for environmental, public health, workers, and other public interest policies.

With more and more countries exiting or otherwise terminating agreements with ISDS, and with public and policy-maker sentiment against ISDS rising, there is only one sensible choice to protect our planet and its people: end the era of ISDS once and for all by both stopping its expansion and eliminating its existing threats.

## **End Notes**

- <sup>1</sup> National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association (NOAA). 2023 was the world's warmest year on record, by far. (January 2024). https://www.noaa.gov/news/2023-was-worlds-warmest-year-on-record-by-far <sup>2</sup> lbid.
- <sup>3</sup> Bardan, Roxana. National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA). *NASA Analysis Confirms 2023 as Warmest Year on Record.* (January 2024). https://www.nasa.gov/news-release/nasa-analysis-confirms-2023-as-warmest-year-on-record/
- <sup>4</sup> Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2018). Global Warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty [Masson-Delmotte, V., P. Zhai, H.-O. Pörtner, D. Roberts, J. Skea, P.R. Shukla, A. Pirani, W. Moufouma-Okia, C. Péan, R. Pidcock, S. Connors, J.B.R. Matthews, Y. Chen, X. Zhou, M.I. Gomis, E. Lonnoy, T. Maycock, M. Tignor, and T. Waterfield (eds.)]. In Press. <a href="https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/about/foreword/">https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/about/foreword/</a>
- <sup>5</sup> Data from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) reveals over <sup>500</sup> deaths associated with climate disaster. See: NOAA National Centers for Environmental Information (NCEI) U.S. Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters (2024). https://www.maricopa.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/5734, DOI: 10.25921/stkw-7w73. NOAA reports deaths from droughts at 247. That number is likely an underestimate, as the 2023 heat report of Maricopa County identified close to 600 heat-associated deaths in 2023. See: Maricopa County Department of Public Health Epidemiology & Informatics. 2023 *Weekly Heat Report*. (November 2023). https://www.maricopa.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/5734.
- <sup>6</sup> Nilsen, Ella. *No Place in the US is safe from the climate crisis, but a new report shows where it is most severe.* CNN. (November 2023). https://www.cnn.com/2023/11/14/us/national-climate-assessment-extreme-weather-costs/index. html
- <sup>7</sup> Mascarenhas, Lauren and Salahieh, Nouran. *Catastrophic flooding swamped Vermont capital as intense storms forced evacuations and closures in Northeast*. CNN. (July 2023). https://www.cnn.com/2023/07/11/us/northeast-storms-flooding-excessive-rainfall-tuesday/index.html
- <sup>8</sup> Fortin, Jacey and Hassan, Adeel. *Death Toll of Maui Wildfire Rises to 101*. New York Times. (February 2024). https://www.nytimes.com/article/maui-wildfire-victims.html
- <sup>9</sup> Burga, Solcyré. *Hawaii Already Had a Massive Homelessness Problem. The Maui Wildfires Are Making It Worse.* Time. (August 2023). https://time.com/6307247/maui-wildfires-displace-thousands-worsening-homelessness/

  <sup>10</sup> Nilsen, Ella. *No Place in the US is safe from the climate crisis, but a new report shows where it is most severe.* CNN.
- (November 2023). https://www.cnn.com/2023/11/14/us/national-climate-assessment-extreme-weather-costs/index. html
- <sup>11</sup> Spencer, Terry. Hurricane Idalia hits Florida with 125 mph winds, flooding streets, snapping trees and cutting power. Associated Press. (August 2023). <a href="https://apnews.com/article/florida-hurricane-idalia-2136985ceea53f5deb-600c43aeea1138">https://apnews.com/article/florida-hurricane-idalia-2136985ceea53f5deb-600c43aeea1138</a>
- <sup>12</sup> United Nations. Causes and Effects of Climate Change. https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/science/causes-effects-climate-change
- <sup>13</sup> International Energy Agency. *Net Zero Roadmap. A Global Pathway to Keep the 1.5° C Goal In Reach. 2023 Update.* (2023). https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/9a698da4-4002-4e53-8ef3-631d8971bf84/NetZeroRoadmap\_AG lobalPathwaytoKeepthe1.5CGoalinReach-2023Update.pdf
- <sup>14</sup> United Nations. *Guterres calls for phasing out fossil fuels to avoid climate 'catastrophe.'* (June 2023.) https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/06/1137747
- <sup>15</sup> See, for example, the United States Trade Representative's Industry Trade Advisory Committee on Energy and Energy Services (ITAC 6.) https://ustr.gov/archive/assets/Who\_We\_Are/Advisory\_Committee\_Lists/asset\_upload\_file135\_5745.pdf
- <sup>16</sup> Di Salvatore, Lea. *Investor–State Disputes in the Fossil Fuel Industry*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. (2021). https://www.iisd.org/system/files/2022-01/investor%E2%80%93state-disputes-fossil-fuel-industry.pdf
- <sup>17</sup> International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED) and the Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment (CCSI). *Investor–state dispute settlements: a hidden handbrake on climate action*. (November 2023). <a href="https://www.iied.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/2023-11/21971iied.pdf">https://www.iied.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/2023-11/21971iied.pdf</a>
- <sup>18</sup> Di Salvatore, Lea. *Investor–State Disputes in the Fossil Fuel Industry*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. (2021). https://www.iisd.org/system/files/2022-01/investor%E2%80%93state-disputes-fossil-fuel-industry.pdf
- <sup>i9</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>20</sup> European Parliament. Briefing: Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS) State of play and prospects for reform. (January 2015.) https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2015/545736/EPRS\_BRI%282015%29545736\_EN.pdf
- <sup>21</sup> ISDS Academic Forum Working Group 2. *Duration of ISDS Proceedings*. https://www.cids.ch/images/Documents/Academic-Forum/2\_Duration WG2.pdf
- <sup>22</sup> See, for example (and described in Section IV below): Vattenfall AB, Vattenfall Europe AG, Vattenfall Europe Generation AG & Co.KG (Sweden and Germany) v. Federal Republic of Germany. *Request for Arbitration*. (March 2009). https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0889.pdf
- <sup>23</sup> United Nations. Investor-State dispute settlements have catastrophic consequences for the environment and human

rights: UN expert. (October 2023). https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/10/investor-state-dispute-settle-ments-have-catastrophic-consequences

- <sup>24</sup> Patt, A., L. Rajamani, P. Bhandari, A. Ivanova Boncheva, A. Caparrós, K. Djemouai, I. Kubota, J. Peel, A.P. Sari, D.F. Sprinz, J. Wettestad, 2022: International cooperation. In IPCC, 2022: Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change[P.R. Shukla, J. Skea, R. Slade, A. Al Khourdajie, R. van Diemen, D. McCollum, M. Pathak, S. Some, P. Vyas, R. Fradera, M. Belkacemi, A. Hasija, G. Lisboa, S. Luz, J. Malley, (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA. doi: 10.1017/9781009157926.016. <a href="https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/chapter/chapter-14/">https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/chapter/chapter-14/</a>
  <sup>25</sup> Public Citizen. Termination of Bilateral Investment Treaties Has Not Negatively Affected Countries' Foreign Direct Investment Inflows. (April 2018). <a href="https://www.citizen.org/article/termination-of-bilateral-investment-treaties-has-not-negatively-affected-countries-foreign-direct-investment-inflows/">https://www.citizen.org/article/termination-of-bilateral-investment-treaties-has-not-negatively-affected-countries-foreign-direct-investment-inflows/</a>
- <sup>26</sup> European Commission. *EU Member States sign an agreement for the termination of intra-EU bilateral investment treaties*. (May 2020). https://finance.ec.europa.eu/publications/eu-member-states-sign-agreement-termination-intra-eu-bilateral-investment-treaties\_en
- <sup>27</sup> International Energy Charter. Written notifications of withdrawal from the Energy Charter Treaty. (March 2023). https://www.energycharter.org/media/news/article/written-notifications-of-withdrawal-from-the-energy-charter-treaty/?tx\_news\_pi1%5Bcontroller%5D=News&tx\_news\_pi1%5Baction%5D=detail&cHash=da7935d6899f3483604 08dfaad518bc9
- <sup>28</sup> Gyapong, Olivia. *Commission presents parliament with Energy Charter Treaty exit plan*. Euractiv. (March 2024). https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news/commission-presents-parliament-with-energy-charter-treaty-exit-plan/
- <sup>29</sup> USMCA Chapter 14, Investment. Annex 14-C. https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/14-Investment.pdf
- <sup>30</sup> USMCA Chapter 14, Investment. Annex 14-E. https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/agreements/FTA/USMCA/Text/14-Invest-ment.pdf
- <sup>31</sup> Sierra Club et al. *Trump's NAFTA Deal Threatens Our Air, Water, and Climate Evironmental Groups Oppose this Deal, Given Failure to Meet Basic Criteria*. https://www.sierraclub.org/sites/default/files/NAFTA-environment-statement.pdf <sup>32</sup> Warren, Elizabeth; Whitehouse, Sheldon; and Cohen, Steve et al. *Letter to Ambassador Tai and Secretary Blinken*. (November 2023). https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.01%20Letter%20from%20Warren,%20 Whitehouse,%20Cohen%20to%20USTR,%20State.pdf
- <sup>33</sup> Warren, Elizabeth; Whitehouse, Sheldon; and Cohen, Steve et al. *Letter to Ambassador Tai and Secretary Blinken*. (November 2023). https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023.11.01%20Letter%20from%20Warren,%20Whitehouse,%20Cohen%20to%20USTR,%20State.pdf
- <sup>34</sup> Sanchez, Linda T; Doggett, Lloyd et al. Sánchez, Doggett call for Biden Administration to reform the CAFTA-DR trade agreement. (March 2024). https://lindasanchez.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/sanchez-doggett-call-biden-administration-reform-cafta-dr-trade
- <sup>35</sup> United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD). Investment Policy Hub. <a href="https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/international-investment-agreements">https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/international-investment-agreements</a>
- <sup>36</sup> As an example, see Chapter 10, Section B (Investor-State Dispute Settlement) of the US-Colombia Free Trade Agreement: <a href="https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/agreements/fta/colombia/asset\_upload\_file630\_10143.pdf">https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/uploads/agreements/fta/colombia/asset\_upload\_file630\_10143.pdf</a>
  <sup>37</sup> Rangel, Daniel; Wallach, Lori; Mehranvar, Ladan; Santos, Alvaro; Osorio, Mario. *Turning the Tide: How to Harness the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity to Deliver an ISDS-Free Americas*. Center for the Advancement of the Rule of Law in the Americas, Georgetown Law; Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment; Rethink Trade, American Economic Liberties Project. (October 2023). <a href="https://rethinktrade.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ISDS\_Report\_Tides\_03.12.2024.pdf">https://rethinktrade.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ISDS\_Report\_Tides\_03.12.2024.pdf</a>
- <sup>38</sup> Tribunal decisions could only be "annulled" on narrow grounds such as "corruption" by a tribunal member or "departure from a fundamental rule of procedure." International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes, Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States. Article 52. <a href="https://icsid.world-bank.org/sites/default/files/ICSID\_Convention\_EN.pdf">https://icsid.world-bank.org/sites/default/files/ICSID\_Convention\_EN.pdf</a>
- <sup>39</sup> See, for example, *Occidental Exploration and Production Company v. The Republic of Ecuador*, UNCITRAL, LCIA Case No. UN3467, Final Award. (July 2004). <a href="https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0571.pdf">http://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0571.pdf</a>
  <sup>40</sup> In March 2015, for example, an ISDS tribunal ruled against Canada for denying a mining project that was rejected by an environmental review panel, arguing that Canada's decision violated the foreign investor's right to a "minimum standard of treatment," in part, because it was "arbitrary." *William Ralph Clayton, William Richard Clayton, Douglas Clayton, Daniel Clayton and Bilcon of Delaware, Inc. v. Government of Canada*, UNCITRAL, PCA Case No. 2009-04. Award on Jurisdiction and Liability. (March, 2015) <a href="https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw4212.pdfSee">https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw4212.pdfSee</a> also *Railroad Development Corporation v. Republic of Guatemala*, ICSID Case No. ARB/07/23. Award. (June 2012).
- <sup>41</sup>The tribunal in *Metalclad Corporation v. Mexico*, for example, concluded, "expropriation under NAFTA includes not only open, deliberate and acknowledged takings of property, such as outright seizure or formal or obligatory transfer of title in favour [sic] of the host State, but also covert or incidental interference with the use of property which has the effect of depriving the owner, in whole or in significant part, of the use or reasonably-to-be-expected economic benefit of property, even if not necessarily to the obvious benefit of the host State" (emphasis added). *Metalclad Corporation v. The United Mexican States*, ICSID Case No. ARB (AF)/97/1. Award. (August 2000). <a href="https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0510.pdf">https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0510.pdf</a>
- <sup>42</sup> Johnson, Lise; Sachs, Lisa; Sachs, Jeffrey. *Investor-State Dispute Settlement, Public Interest and U.S. Domestic Law.* Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment. (May 2015). <a href="https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/Investor-State-Dispute-Settlement-Public-Interest-and-U.S.-Domestic-Law-FINAL-May-19-8.pdf">https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/Investor-State-Dispute-Settlement-Public-Interest-and-U.S.-Domestic-Law-FINAL-May-19-8.pdf</a>
  <sup>43</sup> KC, Shawn Denstedt; Duncanson, Sander; Scott, Laura; and Chan, Joey. *Ruby River Capital LLC initiates NAFTA claim*

for 'gross procedural unfairness', 'manifest arbitrariness' and 'double standards' employed by Québec and Canada in rejecting GNLQ LNG project. (May 2023). https://www.osler.com/en/resources/regulations/2023/ruby-river-capital-llc-initiates-nafta-claim-for-gross-procedural-unfairness-manifest-arbitrari

- <sup>44</sup> Impact Assessment Agency of Canada. *Energie Saguenay Project. Environmental Assessment Report*. (November 2021). https://iaac-aeic.gc.ca/050/documents/p80115/142710E.pdf
- <sup>45</sup> Gouvernement du Québec. (2021). https://www.environnement.gouv.qc.ca/evaluations/decret/2021/1071-2021.pdf <sup>46</sup> Government of Canada. *Decision Statement Issued under Section 54 of the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act, 2012*. https://iaac-aeic.gc.ca/050/evaluations/document/142756?culture=en-CA
- <sup>47</sup> Ruby River Capital LLC v. Canada. *Request for Arbitration*. (February 2023). https://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C11097/DS18460\_En.pdf
- <sup>48</sup> Based on a new valuation, Ruby River is now requesting "no less than" \$1.04 billion, among other damages that will increase as the time of the arbitration goes on. For more information, see: Ruby River Capital LLC v. Canada. *Memorial on Jurisdiction and the Merits*. (November 2023). http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C11097/DS19358\_En.pdf
- <sup>49</sup> Ruby River Capital LLC v. Canada. *Request for Arbitration*. (February 2023). http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C11097/DS18460\_En.pdf
- <sup>50</sup> Ruby River Capital LLC v. Canada. *Request for Arbitration*. (February 2023). http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C11097/DS18460\_En.pdf
- <sup>51</sup> International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes. Case Details: Ruby River Capital LLC v. Canada (ICSID Case No. ARB/23/5). https://icsid.worldbank.org/cases/case-database/case-detail?CaseNo=ARB/23/5
- <sup>52</sup> Taylor, Matthew. *Canadian tar sands pollution is up to 6,300% higher than reported, study finds*. The Guardian. (January 2024). https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2024/jan/25/canadian-tar-sands-pollution-is-up-to-6300-higher-than-reported-study-finds
- <sup>53</sup> TransCanada Corporation & TransCanada PipLines Limited v. The Government of the United States of America. Request for Arbitration (June 2016). https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw7407.pdf <sup>54</sup> Ibid.
- 55 Ibid.
- <sup>56</sup> TransCanada. *News Release. TransCanada Receives Presidential Permit for KXL*. (March 2017). <a href="https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw8561.pdf">https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw8561.pdf</a>
- <sup>57</sup> The White House. Executive Order on Protecting Public Health and the Environment and Restoring Science to Tackle the Climate Crisis. (January 2021). https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/20/executive-order-protecting-public-health-and-environment-and-restoring-science-to-tackle-climate-crisis
  <sup>58</sup> TC Energy. TC Energy Commences NAFTA Claim Following Revocation of Keystone KL Presidential Permit. (July 2021). https://www.tcenergy.com/announcements/2021/2021-07-02-tc-energy-commences-nafta-claim-following-
- revocation-of-keystone-xl-presidential-permit/
  <sup>59</sup> Fortnam, Brett. *U.S. moves to dismiss Canadian investor's ISDS claim over Keystone pipeline*. Inside US Trade's World Trade Online. (January 2023).
- https://insidetrade.com/daily-news/us-moves-dismiss-canadian-investor-s-isds-claim-over-keystone-pipeline for International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes. Case Details: TC Energy Corporation and TransCanada Pipelines Limited v. United States of America (ICSID Case No. ARB/21/63). https://icsid.worldbank.org/cases/case-database/case-detail?CaseNo=ARB/21/63
- <sup>61</sup> Quebec National Assembly. Bill 18. An Act to limit oil and gas activities. (2011). https://www.publicationsduquebec.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/Fichiers\_client/lois\_et\_reglements/LoisAnnuelles/en/2011/2011C13A.PDF
- <sup>62</sup> Sierra Club. Fracking for Natural Gas and Oil. https://www.sierraclub.org/policy/energy/fracking
- <sup>63</sup> Global Affairs Canada. https://www.international.gc.ca/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/topics-domaines/disp-diff/lone.aspx?lang=eng
- <sup>64</sup> Vendeville, Geoffery. Fracking Provides Few Benefits to Quebec, Environmental Review Says. Montreal Gazette. (December 2014). https://montrealgazette.com/news/quebec/fracking-provides-few-benefits-to-quebec-environmental-review-says
- <sup>65</sup> Lone Pine Resources Inc. v. The Government of Canada. ICSID Case No. UNCT/15/2. Notice of Arbitration. (September 2013). https://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C4406/DC5873\_En.pdf <sup>66</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>67</sup> Lone Pine Resources Inc. v. The Government of Canada. ICSID Case No. UNCT/15/2. Notice of Arbitration. (September 2013). https://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C4406/DC5873\_En.pdf <sup>68</sup> Jan Van Den Berg, Albert; Haigh, David; and Stern, Briditte. Arbitral Panel. *Lone Pine Resources Inc and the Government of Canada. Final Award.* https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw171018.pdf <sup>69</sup> Tienhaara, Kyla; Thrasher, Rachel; Gallagher, Kevin. *Submission to the Special Rapporteur on human rights and the environment call for inputs: "Should the interests of foreign investors trump the human right to a clean, healthy and sustainable environment?"* Boston University Global Development Policy Center. https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2023/11/KT-RT-KG-OHCHR-ISDS-Submission-FIN.pdf
- <sup>70</sup> Vattenfall AB, Vattenfall Europe AG, Vattenfall Europe Generation AG & Co.KG (Sweden and Germany) v. Federal Republic of Germany. *Request for Arbitration*. (March 2009). https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/casedocuments/ita0889.pdf
- 71 Ibid.
- <sup>72</sup> Ibid.
- 73 Ibid.
- <sup>74</sup> Ibid.
- 75 Ibid.

- <sup>76</sup> Vattenfall AB, Vattenfall Europe AG, Vattenfall Europe Generation AG v. Federal Republic of Germany. Award. (March 2011). https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0890.pdf
- <sup>77</sup> World Economic Forum. *Coal to Green Hydrogen, Moorburg Power Station*. (January 2020). https://initiatives.weforum.org/micee/case-study-details/aJY68000000DyGAL
- <sup>78</sup> Pellegrini, Lorenz; Arsel, Murat; Orta-Martínez, Martí; Mena, Carlos F. *International Investment Agreements, Human Rights, and Environmental Justice: The Texaco/Chevron Case From the Ecuadorian Amazon.* Journal of International Economic Law, Volume 23, Issue 2, June 2020, Pages 455–468. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/jiel/jgaa016">https://doi.org/10.1093/jiel/jgaa016</a>
- <sup>79</sup> Romero, Simon and Krauss, Clifford. *Ecuador Judge Orders Chevron to Pay \$9 Billion*. The New York Times. (February 2011.) <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/15/world/americas/15ecuador.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/15/world/americas/15ecuador.html</a>
- <sup>80</sup> Chevron Corporation and Texaco Petroleum Corporation v. The Republic of Ecuador. *Claimants' Notice of Arbitration*. (September 2009). https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/ita0155\_0.pdf
- <sup>81</sup> Chevron Corporation and Texaco Petroleum Corporation v. The Republic of Ecuador, First Partial Award on Track I, Ad hoc UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules (2013). https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw1585.pdf <sup>82</sup> Grigera Naón, Horacio; Lowe, Vaughan; Veeder, V.V. In the Matter of an Arbitration Before a Tribunal Constituted in Accordance with the Treaty between the United States of America and the Republic of Ecuador Concerning the Encouragement and Reciprocal Protection of Investments, Signed 27 August 1993 (The "Treaty") and the Uncitral Rules of of 1976 Between: Chevron Corporation ("Chevron") and Texaco Petroleum Company ("TexPet") and The Republic of Ecuador. First Partial Award on Track I. (September 2013). https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw1585.pdf
- <sup>83</sup> Republic of Ecuador, Ministry of Energy and Mines. *Memorandum of Understanding between the Government of Ecuador, Petroecuador, and Texaco Petroleum Company*. <a href="https://chevroninecuador.org/assets/docs/1994-mou.pdf">https://chevroninecuador.org/assets/docs/1994-mou.pdf</a>
  <sup>84</sup> Valencia, Alexandra. *Ecuador high court upholds Chevron verdict, halves fine*. Reuters. (November 2013). <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/2013/11/13/us-chevron-ecuador-idUSBRE9ACOYY20131113/">https://www.reuters.com/article/2013/11/13/us-chevron-ecuador-idUSBRE9ACOYY20131113/</a>
- <sup>85</sup> Chevron Corporation and Texaco Petroleum Corporation v. The Republic of Ecuador (II). *Second Partial Award on Track II*. PCA CASE NO. 2009-23. (August 2018). https://italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw9934.pdf
- 86 Ibid.
- <sup>87</sup> Fortier, Yves L; Williams, David A.R.; and Stern, Brigitte. *Occidental Petroleum Corporation and Occidental Exploration and Production Company (Claimants) and The Republic of Ecuador (Respondent)*. ICSID Case No. ARB/06/11. Award. (October 2012). http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C80/DC2672\_En.pdf.

  88 lbid.
- <sup>89</sup> Surma, Katie. Their Lives Were Ruined by Oil Pollution, and a Court Awarded Them \$9.5 Billion. But Ecuadorians Have Yet to See a Penny From Chevron. Inside Climate News. (December 2022). https://insideclimatenews.org/news/18122022/steven-donziger-chevron-ecuador-oil-pollution/
- <sup>90</sup> Fortier, Yves L; Williams, David A.R.; and Stern, Brigitte. *Occidental Petroleum Corporation and Occidental Exploration and*
- Production Company (Claimants) and The Republic of Ecuador (Respondent). ICSID Case No. ARB/06/11. Award. (October 2012). https://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C80/DC2672\_En.pdf <sup>91</sup>lbid.
- 92 Ibid.
- <sup>93</sup>Stern, Brigitte. *Dissenting Opinion*. (September 2012). https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw1096.pdf
- <sup>94</sup>Fortier, Yves L; Williams, David A.R.; and Stern, Brigitte. *Occidental Petroleum Corporation and Occidental Exploration and Production Company (Claimants) and The Republic of Ecuador (Respondent)*. ICSID Case No. ARB/06/11. Award. (October 2012).http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C80/DC2672\_En.pdf
- <sup>95</sup> Peterson, Luke Eric. Ecuador Achieves Partial Annulment of Occidental Award, as Annulment Committee Agrees with Dissenting Arbitrator with Respect to Tribunal's Lack of Jurisdiction over 40% of Oil Investment. Investment Arbitration Reporter. (November 2015).https://www.iareporter.com/articles/ecuador-achieves-partial-annulment-of-occidental-award-as-annulment-committee-agrees-with-dissenting-arbitrator-with-respect-to-tribunals-lack-of-jurisdiction-over-40-of-oil-investment/
- <sup>96</sup> World Trade Organization. *China initiates dispute regarding US tax credits for electric vehicles, renewable energy.* (March 2024). https://www.wto.org/english/news\_e/news24\_e/ds623rfc\_28mar24\_e.htm
- <sup>97</sup> Palmer, Doug. Politico Pro. *EU warns new EV tax credit appears to violate global trade rules*. (August 2022). https://subscriber.politicopro.com/article/2022/08/eu-warns-new-u-s-ev-tax-credit-appears-to-violate-global-trade-rules-00050722
- <sup>98</sup> Inside U.S. Trade. South Korea and U.S. agree to 'ministerial-level' talks on EV tax credit. (September 2022). <a href="https://insidetrade.com/daily-news/south-korea-and-us-agree-'ministerial-level'-talks-ev-tax-credit">https://insidetrade.com/daily-news/south-korea-and-us-agree-'ministerial-level'-talks-ev-tax-credit</a>.
- <sup>99</sup> Sierra Club, Public Citizen. Ontario's Feed-in Tariff. Will the WTO Trump Climate Imperatives? (2013).https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/ontario-feed-in-tariff-briefing-paper.pdf
- Beachy, Ben; Solomon, Ilana. *The WTO Just Ruled Against India's Booming Solar Program*. (December 2017). https://www.huffpost.com/entry/the-wto-just-ruled-agains\_b\_9307884
- <sup>101</sup> Kanth, Robbi D. *India Wins Solar Case against US at WTO*. Mint. (June 2019). https://www.livemint.com/news/india/india-wins-solar-case-against-us-at-wto-1561634893762.html
- <sup>102</sup> United States Trade Representative. *United States Announces Major Resolution on Key Trade Issues with India*. (June 2023). https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2023/june/united-states-announces-major-resolution-key-trade-issues-india
- <sup>103</sup> For more information on how a Climate Peace Clause could be designed and implemented, see Trade Justice Education Fund and the Sierra Club. Discussion Paper: The Case for and Design of a Climate Peace Clause. (2022). https://tradejusticeedfund.org/wp-content/uploads/ClimatePeaceClausePaper.pdf

- <sup>104</sup> The White House. *Fact Sheet: Biden-Harris Administration Advances Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity.* January 2023. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/01/27/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-advances-americas-partnership-for-economic-prosperity/
- white House. Joint Declaration the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity. (January 2023). https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/01/27/joint-declaration-on-the-americas-partnership-for-economic-prosperity/ 106 Rangel, Daniel; Wallach, Lori; Mehranvar, Ladan; Santos, Alvaro; Osorio, Mario. Turning the Tide: How to Harness the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity to Deliver an ISDS-Free Americas. Center for the Advancement of the Rule of Law in the Americas, Georgetown Law; Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment; Rethink Trade, American Economic Liberties Project. (October 2023). https://rethinktrade.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ISDS\_Report\_Tides\_03.12.2024.pdf
- <sup>107</sup> Ibid.
- 108 Ibid.
- <sup>109</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>110</sup> Ibid.
- "11 Office of the United States Trade Representative. *Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF)*. https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/agreements-under-negotiation/indo-pacific-economic-framework-prosperity-ipef 112 Office of the United States Trade Representative. USTR Releases Summaries from U.S.-Kenya Strategic Trade and Investment Partnership Negotiations. (May 2023). https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2023/may/ustr-releases-summaries-us-kenya-strategic-trade-and-investment-partnership-negotiations 113 Bernasconi-Osterwalder, Nathalie; Brewin, Sarah. *Terminating a Bilateral Investment Treaty*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. (March 2020). https://www.iisd.org/system/files/publications/terminating-treaty-best-practices-en.pdf
- 114 United Nations. Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. (May 1969). https://legal.un.org/ilc/texts/instruments/english/conventions/1 1 1969.pdf
- <sup>115</sup> Bernasconi-Osterwalder, Nathalie; Brewin, Sarah. *Terminating a Bilateral Investment Treaty*. International Institute for Sustainable Development. (March 2020). <a href="https://www.iisd.org/system/files/publications/terminating-treaty-best-practices-en.pdf">https://www.iisd.org/system/files/publications/terminating-treaty-best-practices-en.pdf</a>
- ine Güven, Brooke and Johnson, Lise. *Draft Treaty Language: Withdrawal of Consent to Arbitrate and Termination of International Investment Agreements.* (July 2019). Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment; International Institute for Environment and Development; and International Institute for Sustainable Development. https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/UNCITRAL-submission-Withdrawal-of-Consent-and-Termination.pdf Johnson, Lise; Sachs, Lisa; Güven, Brooke; and Coleman, Jesse. *Clearing the Path: Withdrawal of Consent and Termination as Next Steps for Reforming International Investment Law.* Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment. CCSI Policy Paper. (April 2018). https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/IIA-CCSI-Policy-Paper-FINAL-April-2018.pdf.
- <sup>118</sup> Güven, Brooke and Johnson, Lise. *Draft Treaty Language: Withdrawal of Consent to Arbitrate and Termination of International Investment Agreements*. (July 2019). Columbia Center on Sustainable Investment; International Institute for Environment and Development; and International Institute for Sustainable Development. <a href="https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/UNCITRAL-submission-Withdrawal-of-Consent-and-Termination.pdf">https://ccsi.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/docs/publications/UNCITRAL-submission-Withdrawal-of-Consent-and-Termination.pdf</a>

